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either directly or indirectly, to any fi-
nancial assistance provided under this 
part. Such records shall be retained for 
a period of three years, which starts 
from the date of the submission of the 
annual financial status report for the 
grant period.

§ 740.10 Program review and assist-
ance. 

(a) Each State’s program will be re-
viewed annually by the Council to 
evaluate program management and ac-
complishments relative to the ap-
proved work plan. The Council shall: 

(1) Review progam information in-
cluding the application, annual re-
ports, and other relevant information; 
and 

(2) Make onsite visits as frequently 
as practicable to review the State pro-
gram to: 

(i) Provide assistance in the adminis-
tration of the program, and at the re-
quest of the State, specific technical 
assistance in water resources manage-
ment; 

(ii) Determine whether Council poli-
cies, procedures or guidelines need re-
vision to more effectively administer 
the grant; and 

(iii) Gather information on practical 
or innovative techniques, methodolo-
gies, or other relevant information on 
the program. 

(b) Based on the Council’s annual re-
view of each State program, the fol-
lowing may occur: 

(1) If the program conforms to the re-
quirements of the Act, the State will 
be advised of its continued eligibility 
for a grant; 

(2) If it appears that the program 
does not comply with the requirements 
of the Act in either design or adminis-
tration, the Council shall ascertain all 
the relevant facts. The State shall be 
notified immediately of the apparent 
inadequacies of the program with cita-
tion of specific requirements of the 

Act, this part, or other relevant in-
structions which apparently have not 
been met. The State shall be given 
timely opportunity to be heard 
through the filing of written state-
ments and personal presentations in 
support of their position. If the Council 
is satisfied that sufficient adjustments 
have been made in the design and oper-
ation of the program, payments to the 
State will be continued; and 

(3) If the Council determines on the 
basis of all the facts that the program 
still does not meet the requirements of 
the Act, the Governor shall be notified 
of the decision and the reasons there-
fore, and that no further payments 
shall be made until the noted inadequa-
cies are satisfactorily resolved.

§ 740.11 Federal/State coordination. 
The Council will coordinate the pro-

gram under this part with similar or 
related programs of other Federal 
agencies in an effort to achieve con-
sistency and compatibility in the ad-
ministration of Federal programs.

§ 740.12 Amendments. 
The Council may amend all or por-

tions of these guidelines in accordance 
with established procedures. If it does, 
it will: 

(a) Consult with appropriate advisory 
groups; 

(b) Publish such proposed rulemaking 
in the FEDERAL REGISTER; and 

(c) Simultaneously provide a copy of 
such proposed changes to each des-
ignated agency.

§ 740.13 Supplemental instructions. 
As deemed appropriate, the Council 

may amplify the guidelines in this part 
by means of supplemental instructions, 
and may clarify program or adminis-
trative requirements set forth in these 
guidelines by the means of policy bul-
letins.
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1 Filed as part of FR Doc. 72–17234, Oct. 7, 
1972.

PART 801—GENERAL POLICIES

Sec.
801.0 Introduction. 
801.1 Standard definitions. 
801.2 Coordination, cooperation, and inter-

governmental relations. 
801.3 Allocations, diversions, withdrawals, 

and release. 
801.4 Project review. 
801.5 Comprehensive plan. 
801.6 Water supply. 
801.7 Water quality. 
801.8 Flood plain management and protec-

tion. 
801.9 Watershed management. 
801.10 Recreation. 
801.11 Public values. 
801.12 Electric power generation. 
801.13 Proviso.

AUTHORITY: Secs. 3.1, 3.5(1) and 15.2, Pub. L. 
91–575 (84 Stat. 1509 et seq.).

SOURCE: 38 FR 4662, Feb. 20, 1973, unless 
otherwise noted.

§ 801.0 Introduction. 
(a) The Governors of the States of 

New York, Pennsylvania, and Mary-
land, and a representative of the Presi-
dent of the United States are members 
of the Susquehanna River Basin Com-
mission. The Commission is a regional 
governmental agency whose purpose is 
to effect comprehensive multiple pur-
pose planning for the conservation, uti-
lization, development, management, 
and control of the water and related 
natural resources of the basin, which 
includes part of New York, Pennsyl-
vania, and Maryland. 

(b) The Susquehanna River Basin 
Compact provides broad authority for 
the Commission to carry out basinwide 
planning programs and projects, and to 
take independent action as it deter-
mines essential to fulfill its statutory 
regional governmental role. 

(c) The objectives of the Commission 
are to: 

(1) Develop cooperative and coordi-
nated Federal, State, local, and private 
water and related natural resources 
planning within the basin, 

(2) Formulate, adopt, effectuate, and 
keep current a comprehensive plan and 
a water resources program for the im-
mediate and long-range use and devel-
opment of the water resources of the 
basin, 

(3) Provide for orderly collection and 
evaluation of data, and for the con-

tinuing promotion and conduct of ap-
propriate research relating to water re-
sources problems, 

(4) Establish priorities for planning, 
financing subject to applicable laws, 
development and use of projects and fa-
cilities essential to effectively meet 
identified water resource needs, 

(5) And to maintain these resources 
in a viable state. 

(d) The Commission shall employ a 
multiobjective approach recognizing 
national economy, regional develop-
ment and environmental quality in 
planning for the use and development 
of the water resources of the basin. 

(e) It is the purpose of this document 
to set forth the objectives of the Com-
mission and to present certain basic 
policies that (1) have basinwide appli-
cation, (2) are specifically pertinent to 
the formulation of a comprehensive 
plan, (3) will serve as guidelines for all 
agencies or individuals with planning 
responsibilities for the development 
and use of the water resources of the 
basin, (4) form the basis for working re-
lationship between the Commission 
and other agencies having related re-
sponsibilities in the basin. This state-
ment will be amended and updated 
from time to time.

§ 801.1 Standard definitions. 
(a) Many terms that will be used in 

official Commission documents may 
have slightly different meanings to 
various groups. To avoid confusion and 
to increase the clarity of the meaning 
the Commission applies to frequently 
used terms standard definitions will be 
utilized. 

(b) The Commission will use the 
standard definitions set forth for the 
terms shown in section 1.2 of the Com-
pact, 1 and will add terms and appro-
priate definitions as deemed necessary.

§ 801.2 Coordination, cooperation, and 
intergovernmental relations. 

(a) The interstate nature of the Sus-
quehanna River Basin and the broad re-
gional authority of the Commission re-
quire clear and effective working rela-
tionships with the States, Federal Gov-
ernment, and local and private sectors 

VerDate Jan<31>2003 11:12 Apr 09, 2003 Jkt 200056 PO 00000 Frm 00105 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\200056T.XXX 200056T



106

18 CFR Ch. VIII (4–1–03 Edition)§ 801.2

in all matters relating to the water re-
sources of the basin. 

(1) The Federal Government will be 
encouraged and asked to participate in 
water resources projects and programs 
having national or broad regional sig-
nificance. The Commission will act to 
encourage local initiative to solve 
water resources problems within a 
local and regional context, but when 
faced with obviously needed action 
that is not forthcoming from other 
sources will act, in accordance with the 
Compact, on its own. 

(2) The Compact provides authority 
for the Commission to serve in a regu-
latory capacity and also to act as a 
managing and operating agency. The 
Commission will exercise its regu-
latory authority mainly in interstate 
matters or where signatory authority 
is not being effectively exercised or 
where the signatory has little or no au-
thority to act. Similarly, the Commis-
sion may manage and operate various 
facilities if it is determined that this is 
an area in which an important and nec-
essary service can be rendered. 

(3) Should it become necessary for 
the Commission to undertake develop-
ment, management and operation of 
projects, arrangements for repayment 
of all project costs and eventual oper-
ation and maintenance costs will be ap-
propriately prorated among the sig-
natories or otherwise financed in ac-
cordance with the Compact. 

(4) The Commission will utilize the 
functions, powers, and duties of the ex-
isting offices and agencies of govern-
ment to the extent consistent with the 
Compact. 

(5) In its actions the Commission will 
maintain a high level of public visi-
bility. Broad government, public, and 
private sector commentary on Com-
mission proposals and findings will be 
invited, and to the extent possible be 
incorporated and reflected in decisions 
for finalization of plans, projects, and 
programs having significant effect on 
the water resources of the basin. A con-
certed effort will be made to keep the 
Commission and its activities readily 
available to government and public 
scrutiny, and responsive to their con-
cerns. 

(b) The Commission shall exercise its 
regional jurisdiction in an effort to 

avoid and minimize conflicts and dupli-
cation of effort and shall: 

(1) Cooperate with and help coordi-
nate Federal, State, local government, 
and private sector efforts in all mat-
ters relating to the planning, conserva-
tion, preservation, use, development, 
management and control of the water 
resources of the basin. 

(2) Develop administrative agree-
ments, as needed, with appropriate 
agencies of the signatories and other 
agencies to facilitate achievement of 
the Commission’s objectives and re-
lated responsibilities of other agencies 
by minimizing duplication of effort and 
maximizing the contributions the re-
spective agencies are best able to 
make. 

(3) Build upon present water re-
sources planning and related activities 
of the signatory parties, local govern-
ment, other public bodies, and the pri-
vate sector and fully consider their rec-
ommendations and suggestions. 

(4) Establish advisory committees as 
needed for specific assignments and 
seek meaningful liaison with sources of 
technical and scientific expertise. 

(5) Share with interested parties re-
sults of investigations, studies, tests, 
and research undertaken by the Com-
mission in an appropriate manner and 
form. 

(6) Conduct its regular meetings an-
nounced in advance and open to the 
public. 

(7) Depend upon existing public and 
private agencies for the construction, 
operation, and maintenance of projects 
except when the project is necessary to 
further the comprehensive plan and the 
responsible agency does not act or 
when the Commission is asked to act 
by one or more signatories, one or 
more local governments, or other re-
sponsible entities. 

(8) Require that the planning of 
projects affecting the water resources 
of the basin by Federal, State, local 
agencies and private organizations be 
undertaken in coordination with the 
Commission and in accordance with 
the Compact. 

(9) Require that periodic reports of 
projects affecting water resources 
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within the basin and listings of dis-
charge permits granted, and similar ac-
tivities undertaken by offices or agen-
cies of the signatory parties, be sub-
mitted to the Commission.

§ 801.3 Allocations, diversions, with-
drawals and release. 

(a) The extremes in availability of 
water in the basin means that water 
will not always be available when and 
where it is needed. One of the respon-
sibilities of the Commission is to act 
upon requests for allocations, with-
drawals, or diversions of water for in-
basin or out-of-basin use. Water emer-
gencies may be expected to develop in 
portions of the basin due to drought 
conditions or other causes. The Com-
mission will act promptly to effect al-
leviation of the condition to the extent 
posible. 

(b) The Commission will require evi-
dence that proposed interbasin trans-
fers of water will not jeopardize, impair 
or limit the efficient development and 
management of the Susquehanna River 
Basin’s water resources, or any aspects 
of these resources for in-basin use, or 
have a significant unfavorable impact 
on the resources of the basin and the 
receiving waters of the Chesapeake 
Bay. 

(c) The Commission may, in making 
decisions on allocations, diversions, 
withdrawals, and releases, consider the 
following principles among others: 

(1) That allocations, diversions, or 
withdrawals of water be based on the 
common law principles of riparian 
rights which entitles landholders in 
any watershed to draw upon the nat-
ural stream flow in reasonable 
amounts and be entitled to the stream 
flow not unreasonably diminished in 
quality or quantity by upstream use or 
diversion of water; and on the mainte-
nance of the historic seasional vari-
ations of the flows into Chesapeake 
Bay. 

(d) When the need arises for action on 
requests for allocations, diversions, or 
withdrawals of water from either sur-
face or ground waters of the basin the 
Commission shall: 

(1) Allocate waters of the basin to 
and among the signatory States to the 
Compact as the need appears, and im-
pose related conditions, obligations, 
and release requirements. 

(2) Determine if a proposed alloca-
tion, withdrawal or diversion is in con-
flict with or will significantly affect 
the comprehensive plan, and assure ex-
isting immediate and projected long 
term local and regional uses are pro-
tected. 

(3) Impose conditions, obligations 
and release requirements for dams and/
or diversion structures to protect prior 
local interests, downstream interests, 
and environmental quality. 

(4) In the matter of drought, disast-
ers or catastrophes, natural or man-
made, which cause actual and imme-
diate shortage of available and usable 
water supply, determine and delineate 
the area of shortage and by unanimous 
vote declare a state of water supply 
emergency therein, and impose direct 
controls on any and all allocations, di-
versions and uses of water to meet the 
emergency condition. 

(5) In water emergencies coordinate 
the efforts of Federal, State, local, and 
other persons and entities in dealing 
with the emergency. 

(6) Determine and delineate, after 
public hearing, areas within the basin 
wherein the demands upon supply made 
by water users have developed or 
threaten to develop to such a degree as 
to create a water shortage or impair or 
conflict with the comprehensive plan. 

(7) When areas in need of protection 
from overdemand of safe yield of the 
supply have been delineated, declare 
such areas protected from further de-
pletion, with the consent of the mem-
ber or members from the affected State 
or States. 

(8) Require that no person divert or 
withdraw from any protected area 
water for domestic, municipal, agricul-
tural, or industrial uses in excess of 
such quantities as the Commission 
may prescribe by general regulation or 
pursuant to a permit granted here-
tofore under the laws of any of the sig-
natory States.
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§ 801.4 Project review. 

(a) The Compact provides generally 
that no project affecting the water re-
sources of the basin shall be under-
taken by any person, governmental au-
thority, or other entity prior to ap-
proval by the Commission. 

(b) In many instances, one or more of 
the signatory parties will exercise 
project review authority regarding pro-
posed projects in the basin coming 
under the review of the Commission. 
Accordingly the Commission will di-
rect its attention to reviewing the 
completeness and effectiveness of the 
review procedures of the signatories 
and will endeavor to minimize duplica-
tion of staff effort, and time and cost 
to the applicant. 

(c) The Commission will establish ex-
empt categories in accordance with the 
section 3.10–3 of the Compact, and for 
projects determined not to have a sub-
stantial effect on the water resources 
of the basin. In dealing with Federal or 
federally licensed projects, the Com-
mission will take the provisions of res-
ervations (r) and (w) of United States 
Pub. L. 91–575 (84 Stat. 1509) and provi-
sions of the Compact into account. 

(d) It is expected that project review 
procedures will be modified following 
adoption of the comprehensive plan. In 
the meantime the Commission will: 

(1) Base its review and comments per-
taining to proposed projects within the 
basin coming under the purview of the 
Commission, on review and comments 
of signatory parties. In general, the 
Commission review will seek to ascer-
tain the completeness of procedures 
followed by the signatory parties in 
their review, and will refrain from spe-
cifically rechecking detailed evalua-
tions. (Susquehanna River Basin Com-
mission Resolution No. 72–5) 

(2) Require as it determines nec-
essary, submission of pertinent project 
plans and documents for its inde-
pendent review and approval. The pur-
pose of this review will be to ascertain 
whether all relevant provisions of the 
Compact and actions taken pursuant 
thereto have been observed: 

(i) When the Commission has deter-
mined that a project may have signifi-
cant effect on the water resources of 
the basin. 

(ii) When a proposed project does not 
fall under the review jurisdiction of 
any agency of the signatory parties.

§ 801.5 Comprehensive plan. 
(a) The Compact requires that the 

Commission formulate and adopt a 
comprehensive plan for the immediate 
and long-range development and use of 
the water resources of the basin. 

(1) The plan will include existing and 
proposed public and private programs, 
projects, and facilities which are re-
quired, in the judgment of the Commis-
sion, to meet present and future water 
resources needs of the basin. Consider-
ation shall be given to the effect of the 
plan, or any part of the plan, on the re-
ceiving waters of the Chesapeake Bay. 
The Commission shall consult with in-
terested public bodies and public utili-
ties and fully consider the findings and 
recommendations of the signatory par-
ties, their various subdivisions and in-
terested groups. Prior to adoption of 
the plan the Commission shall conduct 
at least one public hearing in each sig-
natory State. 

(2) The plan will reflect consider-
ation, of the multiobjectives of na-
tional economy, regional development 
and environmental quality; and multi-
purpose use of projects. 

(3) Water quantity and water quality 
planning will be studied together and 
correlated to the extent feasible, with 
existing and proposed land uses. The 
development of a basinwide land use 
study to enable full consideration of 
basic and alternative proposals to meet 
water resources needs will be explored. 

(4) An important phase of the plan 
formulation process is a thorough re-
view and evaluation of the Susque-
hanna River Basin Coordinating Com-
mittee Study report, pertinent plans 
and reports of the signatories, includ-
ing water quality standards and other 
data available. The findings and rec-
ommendations presented in the Sus-
quehanna River Basin Coordinating 
Committee Study report will be consid-
ered for incorporation in the Commis-
sion’s plan to the extent they are fea-
sible and compatible with the current 
and projected needs and interests. 

(5) Essentially the comprehensive 
plan will reflect the findings of an 
analysis of a mix of alternative futures 
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for industrial, agricultural, residential, 
and recreational development in the 
basin. 

(6) The Commission will act dili-
gently to promote Federal, State, local 
governmental, and private sector co-
operation and coordination in the im-
plementation of the adopted plan. It is 
expected that recommended develop-
ment programs will be undertaken by 
the signatories, local governmental 
agencies, or private interests. If expe-
ditious action by others is not forth-
coming or is not possible the Commis-
sion will act in accordance with the 
Compact to implement programs, 
projects, and standards to the extent 
necessary to further the aims of the 
comprehensive plan. 

(b) The comprehensive plan shall pro-
vide for the immediate and long-range 
use, development, conservation, preser-
vation, and management of the water 
resources of the basin. The plan will be 
presented in a form and order as deter-
mined by the Commission and shall in-
clude, but not be limited to the fol-
lowing: 

(1) Statement of authority, purpose, 
objectives, and scope. 

(2) Description of the physical and 
human environment. 

(3) Inventory of the basin’s water re-
sources and existing developments and 
facilities. 

(4) Projection of immediate and long-
range water resources needs of the 
basin. 

(5) Description of a general system of 
measures and programs, including 
water quality and other standards as 
determined necessary, and reasonable 
alternatives considered essential to 
and capable of satisfying water re-
sources needs into the reasonably fore-
seeable future. 

(6) Criteria used for review and ac-
ceptance of projects within the plan. 

(7) Procedures for updating and modi-
fying the plan. 

(8) Necessary appendices.

§ 801.6 Water supply. 
(a) The Susquehanna River Basin is 

rich in water resources. With proper 
planning and management, and with 
adequate public and private investment 
in treatment, storage, and distribution 
facilities, the high potential of the 

basin to provide water of suitable qual-
ity for a wide array of public and pri-
vate purposes into the foreseeable fu-
ture should be possible. 

(b) The Commission may regulate the 
withdrawal of waters of the basin not 
regulated by the signatory parties for 
domestic, municipal, industrial, and 
agricultural uses if regulation is con-
sidered essential to further the aims 
set forth in the comprehensive plan. 

(c) The Commission shall study the 
basin’s water supply needs, the poten-
tial surface and ground water re-
sources, and the interrelationships to 
meet these needs through existing and 
new facilities and projects. Efficient 
use and management of existing facili-
ties with emphasis on the full utiliza-
tion of known technology will be ex-
plored in meeting water supply needs 
for domestic, municipal, agricultural, 
and industrial water supply before new 
programs or projects are approved.

§ 801.7 Water quality. 
(a) The signatory States have the pri-

mary responsibility in the basin for 
water quality management and con-
trol. However, protection of the water 
resources of the basin from pollution, 
and actions by the signatory parties to 
achieve abatement and control of pol-
lution are important to the Commis-
sion. 

(b) The signatory parties have adopt-
ed water quality standards for the 
intra and interstate waters of the 
basin. Initially these standards will 
serve as the basis for the Commission’s 
water quality program in the com-
prehensive plan. 

(c) The Commission’s role in water 
quality management and control essen-
tially will be one of coordination to en-
sure water quality standards are ade-
quate to protect broad public water re-
sources interests, and that uniform 
policies and enforcement are affected 
by the signatories. 

(d) The Commission shall: 
(1) Encourage and coordinate efforts 

of the signatory parties to prevent, re-
duce, control, and eliminate water pol-
lution and to maintain water quality 
in accordance with established stand-
ards. 

(2) Promote government and private 
sector implementation of maximum 

VerDate Jan<31>2003 11:12 Apr 09, 2003 Jkt 200056 PO 00000 Frm 00109 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\200056T.XXX 200056T



110

18 CFR Ch. VIII (4–1–03 Edition)§ 801.8

practical use of waste utilization and 
treatment technology. 

(3) Promote and encourage State and 
local governments and industry to plan 
for regional waste water treatment and 
management. 

(4) In cooperation with appropriate 
agencies of the signatory parties, make 
periodic inspections to ascertain the 
state of compliance with appropriate 
water quality standards, and as needed 
establish and operate water quality 
monitoring stations. 

[38 FR 4662, Feb. 20, 1973, as amended at 38 
FR 6386, Mar. 9, 1973]

§ 801.8 Flood plain management and 
protection. 

(a) Periodic inundation of lands along 
waterways has not discouraged devel-
opment of flood hazards areas. Major 
floods cause loss of life, extensive dam-
ages, and other conditions not in the 
public interest. A balanced flood plain 
management and protection program is 
needed to reduce the flood hazard to a 
minimum. 

(b) The Commission may regulate the 
use of flood prone lands with approval 
of the appropriate signatory party, to 
safeguard public health, welfare, safety 
and property, and to sustain economic 
development. 

(c) To foster sound flood plain con-
trols, as an essential part of water re-
sources management, the Commission 
shall: 

(1) Encourage and coordinate the ef-
forts of the signatory parties to control 
modification of the Susquehanna River 
and its tributaries by encroachment. 

(2) Plan and promote implementation 
of projects and programs of a struc-
tural and nonstructural nature for the 
protection of flood plains subject to 
frequent flooding. 

(3) Assist in the study and classifica-
tion of flood prone lands to ascertain 
the relative risk of flooding, and estab-
lish standards for flood plain manage-
ment. 

(4) Promote the use of flood insur-
ance by helping localities qualify for 
the national program. 

(5) Assist in the development of a 
modern flood forecasting and warning 
system.

§ 801.9 Watershed management. 
(a) The character, extent, and quality 

of water resources of a given watershed 
are strongly affected by the land use 
practices within that watershed. Ac-
cordingly the Commission will main-
tain close liaison with Federal, State, 
and local highway, mining, soil, forest, 
fish and wildlife, and recreation agen-
cies and with government agencies 
dealing with urban and residential de-
velopment programs. 

(b) The Commission shall: 
(1) Promote sound practices of water-

shed management including soil and 
water conservation measures, land res-
toration and rehabilitation, erosion 
control, forest management, improve-
ment of fish and wildlife habitat, and 
land use in highway, urban, and resi-
dential development as related to 
water resources.

§ 801.10 Recreation. 
(a) The use of surface water resources 

of the basin for recreation purposes is 
extensive. Swimming, fishing, boating, 
and other water oriented activities 
have regional and local economic ben-
efit as well as recreational benefit. 

(b) The Commission shall cooperate 
with public and private agencies in the 
planning and development of water-re-
lated recreation and fish and wildlife 
programs and projects within the basin 
and shall: 

(1) Promote public access to and rec-
reational use of existing and future 
public water areas. 

(2) Promote recreational use of pub-
lic water supply reservoirs and lakes 
where adequate treatment of water is 
provided, and/or where recreational 
uses are compatible with primary 
project purposes. 

(3) Include recreation as a purpose 
where feasible, in multipurpose water 
use planning of reservoirs and other 
water bodies.

§ 801.11 Public values. 
(a) The basin has many points of ar-

cheological and historic interest, and is 
well endowed with vistas of aesthetic 
significance. 

(b) The Commission fully recognizes 
that the value of these areas cannot be 
measured simply in economic terms 
and will strive to preserve and promote 
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them for the enjoyment and enrich-
ment of present and future genera-
tions. 

(c) The Commission shall: 
(1) Seek the advice and assistance of 

appropriate societies and governmental 
agencies in the identification of ar-
cheological, historic, and scenic areas 
and unique lands in any planning or de-
velopment affecting these attributes of 
the basin.

§ 801.12 Electric power generation. 

(a) Significant uses are presently 
being made of the waters of the basin 
for the generation of electric power at 
hydro, pumped storage, and thermo-
electric generating stations. Increased 
demands for electric power throughout 
the East Coast can be expected to re-
sult in proposals for the development 
of additional electric power generating 
stations located either in the basin or 
nearby its borders. 

(b) There appears to be limited site 
potential in the basin for additional 
hydroelectric generation, and consider-
able potential for additional pumped 
storage and thermoelectric generation. 
The direct and indirect effects of exist-
ing and proposed electric generation 
projects will be considered by the Com-
mission. Items of concern will include 
consumptive uses of water, alteration 
of natural stream regimen, effects on 
water quality, and on the other uses of 
the streams affected. 

(c) The Commission, in cooperation 
with appropriate agencies of the signa-
tory parties, and with other public and 
private agencies shall: 

(1) Conduct a thorough review of ap-
plications to relicense existing electric 
power generating projects and facili-
ties, and applications to amend exist-
ing licenses to determine if the pro-
posal is in accord with the comprehen-
sive plan. 

(2) Require that the proposed siting 
and location in the basin of any type of 
electric generating facility or any fa-
cility located outside the basin having 
an effect on the waters of the basin, 
shall be planned in direct consultation 
with the Commission to enable advance 
consideration of the possible effects of 
such installation on the water re-
sources of the basin.

§ 801.13 Proviso. 
(a) This part is promulgated pursuant 

to sections 3.1, 3.5(1), and 15.2 of the 
Compact and shall be construed and ap-
plied subject to all of the terms and 
conditions of the Compact and of the 
provisions of Pub. L. 91–575, 84 Stat. 
1509: Provided, Any provision in this 
statement of general policies that is in-
consistent with the Compact itself 
shall be null and void.

PART 803—REVIEW AND 
APPROVAL OF PROJECTS

Subpart A—General Provisions

Sec.
803.1 Introduction. 
803.2 Purposes. 
803.3 Definitions. 
803.4 Projects requiring review and ap-

proval. 
803.5 Projects which may require review and 

approval. 
803.6 Concurrent project review by signa-

tory parties. 
803.7 Waiver/modification.

Subpart B—Application Procedure

803.20 Purpose of this subpart. 
803.21 Preliminary consultations. 
803.22 Request for determination. 
803.23 Submission of application. 
803.24 Contents of application. 
803.25 Notice of application. 
803.26 Staff review/action/recommendations. 
803.27 Emergencies. 
803.28 Application/monitoring fees.

Subpart C—Terms and Conditions of 
Approval

803.30 Duration of approvals. 
803.31 Transferability of approvals. 
803.32 Reopening/modification. 
803.33 Interest on fees.

Subpart D—Standards for Review and 
Approval/Special Standards

803.40 Purpose of this subpart. 
803.41 General standards. 
803.42 Standards for consumptive uses of 

water. 
803.43 Standards for ground-water with-

drawals. 
803.44 Standards for surface-water with-

drawals.

AUTHORITY: Secs. 3.4, 3.8, 3.10 and 15.2, Pub. 
L. 91–575, 84 Stat. 1509 et seq.

SOURCE: 60 FR 31394, June 15, 1995, unless 
otherwise noted.
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Subpart A—General Provisions

§ 803.1 Introduction. 

(a) This part establishes the scope 
and procedures for review and approval 
of projects under Section 3.10 of the 
Susquehanna River Basin Compact, 
Public Law 91–575, 84 Stat. 1509 et seq., 
(the compact) and establishes special 
standards under Section 3.4 (2) of the 
compact governing water withdrawals 
and the consumptive use of water. The 
special standards established pursuant 
to Section 3.4 (2) shall be applicable to 
all water withdrawals and consumptive 
uses in accordance with the terms of 
those standards, irrespective of wheth-
er such withdrawals and uses are also 
subject to project review under Section 
3.10. 

(b) Except for activities relating to 
site evaluation, no person or govern-
mental entity shall begin construction 
or operation of any project subject to 
commission review and approval until 
such project is approved by the com-
mission. 

(c) When projects subject to commis-
sion review and approval are sponsored 
by governmental entities, the commis-
sion shall submit recommendations 
and findings to the sponsoring agency 
which shall be included in any report 
submitted by such agency to its respec-
tive legislative body or to any com-
mittee thereof in connection with any 
request for authorization or appropria-
tion therefor. The commission review 
will ascertain the project’s compat-
ibility with the objectives, goals, 
guidelines and criteria set forth in the 
comprehensive plan. If determined 
compatible, the said project will also 
be incorporated into the comprehen-
sive plan if so required by the compact. 
This part, and every other part of 18 
CFR chapter VIII, shall also be incor-
porated into and made a part of the 
comprehensive plan. 

(d) If any portion of this part, or any 
other part of 18 CFR chapter VIII, 
shall, for any reason, be declared in-
valid by a court of competent jurisdic-
tion, all remaining provisions shall re-
main in full force and effect. 

(e) Except as otherwise stated in this 
part this part shall be effective on May 
11, 1995; provided, however, that noth-

ing in this paragraph shall be deemed 
to exempt: 

(1) Any project which has been or 
could have been subject to review and 
approval by the commission under the 
authority set forth in Section 3.10 of 
the compact or any prior regulations of 
the commission; or 

(2) Any withdrawal or consumptive 
use which has been or could have been 
subject to special standards adopted 
pursuant to Section 3.4 (2) of the com-
pact. 

(f) When any period of time is re-
ferred to in this part, such period in all 
cases shall be so computed as to ex-
clude the first and include the last day 
of such period. Whenever the last day 
of any such period shall fall on Satur-
day or Sunday, or on any day made a 
legal holiday by the law of the United 
States, such day shall be omitted from 
the computation. 

(g) Any forms or documents ref-
erenced in this part may be obtained 
from the commission at 1721 N. Front 
Street, Harrisburg, PA 17102–2391.

§ 803.2 Purposes. 
(a) The general purposes of this part 

are to advance the purposes of the com-
pact and include but are not limited to: 

(1) The promotion of interstate com-
ity; 

(2) The conservation, utilization, de-
velopment, management, and control 
of water resources under comprehen-
sive, multiple purpose planning; and 

(3) The direction, supervision and co-
ordination of water resources efforts 
and programs of federal, state and local 
governments and of private enterprise. 

(b) In addition, §§ 803.42, 803.43 and 
803.44 contain the following specific 
purposes: Protection of public health, 
safety and welfare; stream quality con-
trol; economic development; protection 
of fisheries and aquatic habitat; recre-
ation; dilution and abatement of pollu-
tion; the regulation of flows and sup-
plies of surface and ground waters; the 
avoidance of conflicts among water 
users; the prevention of undue salinity; 
and protection of the Chesapeake Bay. 

(c) The objective of all interpretation 
and construction of this part is to as-
certain and effectuate the purposes and 
the intention of the commission set 
out in paragraph (b) of this section.
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§ 803.3 Definitions. 
For purposes of this part, the words 

listed in this section are defined as fol-
lows: 

Agricultural water use. A water use as-
sociated primarily with the raising of 
food or forage crops, trees, flowers, 
shrubs, turf, aquaculture and livestock. 

Application. A request for action by 
the commission in written form includ-
ing without limitation thereto a letter, 
referral by any agency of a signatory 
party, or an official form prescribed by 
the commission. 

Basin. The Susquehanna River basin. 
Commission. The Susquehanna River 

Basin Commission, a body politic cre-
ated under Article 2, Section 2.1 of the 
compact. 

Compensation. Water utilized or pro-
vided from storage as makeup for a 
consumptive use. 

Comprehensive plan. The ‘‘Com-
prehensive Plan for Management and 
Development of the Water Resources of 
the Susquehanna River Basin’’ pre-
pared and adopted by the commission 
pursuant to Article 3, Section 3.3 of the 
compact. 

Construction. Clearing or excavation 
of the site or installation of any por-
tion of the project on the site. 

Consumptive use. Consumptive use is 
the loss of water from a ground-water 
or surface water source through a man-
made conveyance system (including 
such water that is purveyed through a 
public water supply system), due to 
transpiration by vegetation, incorpora-
tion into products during their manu-
facture, evaporation, diversion from 
the Susquehanna River basin, or any 
other process by which the water with-
drawn is not returned to the waters of 
the basin undiminished in quantity. 
Deep well injection shall not be consid-
ered a return to the waters of the 
basin. 

Dedicated augmentation. Release from 
an upstream storage facility which is 
required for any other instream or 
withdrawal use. 

Deep well injection. Injection of waste 
or wastewater substantially below 
aquifers containing fresh water. 

Diversion. The transfer of water into 
or from the basin. 

Executive Director. The chief execu-
tive officer of the commission ap-

pointed pursuant to Article 15, Section 
15.5 of the compact. 

Facility. Any real or personal prop-
erty, within or without the basin, and 
improvements thereof or thereon, and 
any and all rights of way, water, water 
rights, plants, structures, machinery, 
and equipment acquired, constructed, 
operated, or maintained for the bene-
ficial use of water resources or related 
land uses or otherwise including, with-
out limiting the generality of the fore-
going, any and all things and appur-
tenances necessary, useful, or conven-
ient for the control, collection, stor-
age, withdrawal, diversion, release, 
treatment, transmission, sale, or ex-
change of water; or for navigation 
thereon, or the development and use of 
hydroelectric energy and power, and 
public recreational facilities; of the 
propagation of fish and wildlife; or to 
conserve and protect the water re-
sources of the basin or any existing or 
future water supply source, or to facili-
tate any other uses of any of them. For 
purposes of this part and every other 
part contained in this chapter, a facil-
ity shall be considered a project (see 
definition of project in this section). 

Governmental entity. The federal gov-
ernment, the signatory states, their 
political subdivisions, public corpora-
tions, public authorities and special 
purpose districts. 

Ground-water source. (1) Pumped wells 
or well fields; 

(2) Flowing wells; 
(3) Pumped quarries, pits, and under-

ground mines having no significant 
surface water inflow (significant mean-
ing that any surface water inflow is 
greater than the withdrawal); or 

(4) A spring in which the water level 
is sufficiently lowered by pumping to 
eliminate the surface flow. All other 
springs will be considered to be surface 
water. 

Person. An individual, corporation, 
partnership, unincorporated associa-
tion, and the like and shall have no 
gender and the singular shall include 
the plural. 

Pre-compact use. The maximum aver-
age quantity or volume of water con-
sumptively used over any consecutive 
30 day period prior to January 23, 1971 
expressed in ‘‘gallons per day’’ (gpd). 
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Project. Any work, service, or activ-
ity which is separately planned, fi-
nanced, or identified by the Commis-
sion, or any separate facility under-
taken or to be undertaken by the Com-
mission or otherwise within a specified 
area, for the conservation, utilization, 
control, development, or management 
of water resources which can be estab-
lished and utilized independently or as 
an addition to an existing facility and 
can be considered as a separate entity 
for purposes of evaluation. 

Signatory party. The States of Mary-
land and New York, the Common-
wealth of Pennsylvania, and the United 
States of America. 

Signatory state. The States of Mary-
land and New York, the Common-
wealth of Pennsylvania. 

Sponsor. Any person or governmental 
entity proposing to undertake a 
project. The singular shall include the 
plural. 

Surface water source. Any river, pe-
rennial stream, natural lake or pond, 
spring, wetland or other body of sur-
face water situated in the basin. 

Susquehanna River basin. The area of 
drainage of the Susquehanna River and 
its tributaries into the Chesapeake Bay 
to the southern edge of the former 
Pennsylvania Railroad Bridge between 
Havre de Grace and Perryville, Mary-
land. 

Water(s). Surface and ground water(s) 
contained within the Susquehanna 
River basin either before or after with-
drawal. 

Withdrawal. A taking or removal of 
water from any source within the basin 
for use within the basin. 

[60 FR 31394, June 15, 1995; 63 FR 32124, June 
12, 1998]

§ 803.4 Projects requiring review and 
approval. 

(a) The following projects are subject 
to review and approval by the commis-
sion and require an application to be 
submitted to the commission in ac-
cordance with the procedures outlined 
in § 803.23: 

(1) Projects on or crossing the bound-
ary between two signatory states; 

(2) Projects involving the diversion of 
water; 

(3) Projects resulting in a consump-
tive use of water exceeding an average 
of 20,000 gallons per day (gpd) for any 
consecutive thirty-day period or such 
other amounts as stipulated in § 803.42; 

(4) Projects withdrawing in excess of 
an average of 100,000 gpd for any con-
secutive thirty-day period from a 
ground-water or surface water source 
or such other amounts as stipulated in 
§§ 803.43 and 803.44; and 

(5) Projects which have been included 
by the commission in its comprehen-
sive plan. 

(b) Sponsors of projects who feel that 
their projects are likely to be classified 
as requiring the commission’s approval 
may request that the executive direc-
tor waive the ‘‘request for determina-
tion’’ procedure and may thereafter 
proceed directly to the filing of an ap-
plication for approval.

§ 803.5 Projects which may require re-
view and approval. 

The following projects, if not already 
covered under § 803.4, may be subject to 
commission review and approval and 
require, in accordance with the proce-
dures outlined in § 803.22, a ‘‘request for 
determination’’ to be submitted to the 
executive director: 

(a) Projects which may change inter-
state water quality standards or cri-
teria. 

(b) Projects within a signatory state 
that have the potential to affect waters 
within another signatory state. This 
includes but is not limited to projects 
which have the potential to alter the 
physical, biological, chemical or 
hydrological characteristics of water 
and related natural resources of inter-
state streams designated by the com-
mission under separate resolution. 

(c) Projects which may have a sig-
nificant effect upon the comprehensive 
plan. 

(d) Projects not included in para-
graphs (a) through (c) of this section, 
but which could have an adverse, ad-
verse cumulative, or interstate effect 
on the water resources of the basin; 
provided that the project sponsor is no-
tified in writing by the executive direc-
tor that it shall submit a ‘‘request for 
determination’’.
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§ 803.6 Concurrent project review by 
signatory parties. 

(a) The commission recognizes that 
agencies of the signatory parties will 
exercise their review authority and 
evaluate many proposed projects in the 
basin. The commission will adopt pro-
cedures to assure compatibility be-
tween signatory review and commis-
sion review. 

(b) To avoid duplication of work and 
to cooperate with other government 
agencies, the commission may develop 
agreements of understanding, in ac-
cordance with the procedures outlined 
in this part, with appropriate agencies 
of the signatory parties regarding joint 
review of projects. These agreements 
may provide for joint efforts by staff, 
delegation of authority by an agency 
or the commission, or any other mat-
ter to support cooperative review ac-
tivities. Permits issued by a signatory 
agency shall be considered commission 
approved if issued pursuant to an 
agreement of understanding with the 
commission specifically providing 
therefor.

§ 803.7 Waiver/modification. 
The commission may, in its discre-

tion, waive or modify the requirements 
of this part if the essential purposes set 
forth in § 803.2 continue to be served.

Subpart B—Application Procedure

§ 803.20 Purpose of this subpart. 
The purpose of this subpart is to set 

forth procedures governing applica-
tions required by §§ 803.4 and 803.5.

§ 803.21 Preliminary consultations. 
(a) Any sponsor of a proposed project 

that is or may be subject to the com-
mission’s review jurisdiction under 
§ 803.4 or § 803.5 is encouraged, prior to 
making application for commission re-
view, to request a preliminary con-
sultation with the commission staff for 
an informal discussion of preliminary 
plans for the proposed project. To fa-
cilitate preliminary consultations, it is 
suggested that the sponsor provide a 
general description of the proposed 
project, a map showing its location 
and, to the extent available, data con-
cerning dimensions of any proposed 

structures and the environmental im-
pacts. 

(b) Preliminary consultations shall 
be optional with the project sponsor 
and shall not relieve the sponsor from 
complying with the requirements of 
the compact or with this part.

§ 803.22 Request for determination. 
(a) Sponsors of projects which may 

require review and approval, as de-
scribed in § 803.5, shall submit a ‘‘re-
quest for determination’’ to the execu-
tive director with such accompanying 
information and data as the executive 
director shall prescribe. 

(b) If a project sponsor is uncertain 
whether a ‘‘request for determination’’ 
should be filed with the commission, 
the sponsor may ask for and, within 
thirty days after submission of infor-
mation in such form and manner as 
will allow the executive director to 
make a decision, receive from the exec-
utive director a letter stating whether 
a ‘‘request for determination’’ should 
be filed. The executive director may 
also direct a project sponsor to submit 
a ‘‘request for determination.’’ 

(c) Within thirty days of the receipt 
of such ‘‘request for determination,’’ 
the executive director shall determine 
whether the said project must be re-
viewed and approved by the commis-
sion. In making such determination, 
the executive director shall be guided 
primarily by his/her findings as to the 
following factors: 

(1) Whether the proposed project will 
have a significant interstate effect on 
water supply, stream flows, aquifers, 
water quality, flooding, sensitive land 
areas, aquatic or terrestrial forms of 
plant or animal life, historical or cul-
tural resources, or any other water-re-
lated resource. 

(2) Whether the proposed project will 
have a significant impact upon the 
goals, objectives, guidelines, plans, or 
projects included in the comprehensive 
plan. 

(3) Whether the proposed project may 
have an adverse or adverse cumulative 
effect on the water resources of the 
basin. 

(d) The executive director shall no-
tify the sponsor of the project, the 
agency of the signatory party, if any, 
reviewing the project, the governing 
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body of each municipality and the 
planning agency of each county in 
which the project is located of his/her 
initial determination under this sec-
tion. Notice to the sponsor shall be by 
certified mail, and to all other inter-
ested parties by regular, first class 
mail. At a cost to be assessed to the 
project sponsor, the executive director 
shall also publish in a newspaper of 
general circulation in that munici-
pality, at least once, a notice of such 
determination. If no objection is made 
to the executive director’s initial de-
termination, it shall become final ten 
days after publication as set forth in 
this paragraph. 

(e) Any interested party objecting to 
the determination may, within ten 
days of the newspaper publication, ob-
ject to such determination and appeal 
to the executive director by letter for 
reconsideration. Following such recon-
sideration, if requested, the executive 
director shall serve notice upon the 
agency of the signatory party, the ap-
plicant and each such objector of his/
her determination. Any such party 
may appeal such final determination to 
the commission by notice in writing 
served upon the executive director 
within 14 days after the service of the 
executive director’s decision upon re-
consideration. The commission will de-
termine such appeal at a regular meet-
ing thereafter.

§ 803.23 Submission of application. 
(a) Sponsors of projects requiring the 

review and approval of the commission 
under § 803.4, or determined to require 
the approval of the commission under 
§ 803.22, shall, prior to the time the 
project is undertaken, submit an appli-
cation to the commission. The applica-
tion shall be submitted to the commis-
sion at its headquarters, 1721 N. Front 
Street, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania 17102–
2391, and shall contain the information 
prescribed in § 803.24. 

(b) An application shall not be 
deemed to be pending before the com-
mission until such time as the informa-
tion required under § 803.24 has been 
provided and any applicable fee has 
been paid. 

(c) As determined from applications 
or otherwise, the commission shall re-
view and either approve, approve with 

conditions or modifications, or dis-
approve such projects.

§ 803.24 Contents of application. 

(a) Applications shall be submitted 
on forms prescribed by the commission. 

(b) If no forms are prescribed by the 
commission for a particular type of 
project, the sponsor shall submit an ap-
plication addressing the following 
items applicable to the project: 

(1) Identification of sponsor and 
name of person authorized to speak for 
the sponsor. 

(2) Description of project and site in 
terms of: 

(i) Water use and availability. 
(ii) Engineering feasibility. 
(iii) Ability of sponsor to fund the 

project or action. 
(iv) Project location. 
(v) Project purpose. 
(vi) Identification and description of 

reasonable alternatives, the extent of 
their economic and technical inves-
tigation, and an assessment of their po-
tential environmental impact. In the 
case of a proposed diversion, the spon-
sor should include information: 

(A) Detailing the efforts that have 
been made to develop its own in-basin 
sources of water; and 

(B) Demonstrating that the proposed 
diversion will not have substantial ad-
verse effects on the ability of the Sus-
quehanna River basin to meet its own 
water needs. 

(vii) Supporting studies, reports and 
other information upon which assump-
tions and assertions have been based. 

(viii) Compatibility of proposed 
project with existing and anticipated 
uses. 

(ix) Plans for avoiding or compen-
sating for consumptive use during low 
flow periods. 

(x) Anticipated impact of the pro-
posed project on: 

(A) Flood damage potential consid-
ering the location of the project with 
respect to the flood plain and flood haz-
ard zones; 

(B) Surface water characteristics 
(quality, quantity, flow regimen, other 
hydrologic characteristics); 

(C) Recreation potential; 
(D) Fish and wildlife (habitat quality, 

kind and number of species); 
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(E) Natural environment uses (scenic 
vistas, natural and manmade travel 
corridors, wild and wilderness areas, 
wild, scenic and recreation rivers); 

(F) Site development considerations 
(geology, topography, soil characteris-
tics, adjoining and nearby land uses, 
adequacy of site facilities); and 

(G) Historical, cultural and archae-
ological impacts. 

(3) Governmental considerations: 
(i) Need for governmental services or 

finances. 
(ii) Commitment of government to 

provide services or finances. 
(iii) Status of application with other 

governmental regulatory bodies. 
(4) Project estimated completion 

date and estimated construction sched-
ule. 

(c) A report about the project pre-
pared for any other purpose, or an ap-
plication for approval prepared for sub-
mission to a signatory party, may be 
accepted by the commission provided 
the said report or application addresses 
the applicable items listed in para-
graph (b) of this section.

§ 803.25 Notice of application. 
(a) The project sponsor shall, within 

ten days of the submission of an appli-
cation to the commission, notify area 
and regional news media, the munici-
pality(ies) in which the project is situ-
ated, the county planning agency of 
the county(ies) in which the project is 
situated, and contiguous property own-
ers that an application has been sub-
mitted to the commission. The com-
mission shall compile a list of addi-
tional interested parties who comment 
on the application, request a hearing or 
make inquiries concerning the applica-
tion. The project sponsor shall also 
publish at least once in a newspaper of 
general circulation in that munici-
pality a notice of the submission of the 
application which contains a sufficient 
description of the project, its purpose 
and its location. Both the notification 
and the notice shall contain the ad-
dress and phone number of the commis-
sion. 

(b) The project sponsor shall provide 
the commission with a copy of the re-
turn receipt for the required municipal 
notification and a proof of publication 
for the required newspaper notice. The 

project sponsor shall also provide cer-
tification on a form provided by the 
commission that it has made such 
other notifications as required under 
paragraph (a) of this section. Until 
these items are provided to the com-
mission, processing of the application 
will not proceed.

§ 803.26 Staff review/action/rec-
ommendations. 

(a) The commission’s staff shall re-
view the application, and if necessary, 
request the sponsor to provide any ad-
ditional information that is deemed 
pertinent for proper evaluation of the 
project. The staff review shall include: 

(1) Determination of completeness of 
the application. An application deemed 
incomplete will not be processed. 

(2) Identification of the issues perti-
nent to commission review. 

(3) Assessment of the project’s com-
patibility with the compact, com-
prehensive plan, and with the other re-
quirements of this part. 

(4) Consultation with the project 
sponsor if requested or deemed nec-
essary. 

(5) Determination of the appropriate 
application fee in accordance with the 
commission’s project review fee sched-
ule and the transmission of a billing to 
the project sponsor for that fee. Appli-
cations will not be presented to the 
commission for review and action until 
such application fee has been paid. 

(6) Formal docketing of the project 
and, within 90 days of receipt of a com-
plete application, presentation to the 
commission along with the rec-
ommendations of the staff for disposi-
tion of the application. The executive 
director may, for good cause, extend 
this review period for up to an addi-
tional 60 days. Any further extension 
must be approved by the commission. 

(b) If the project sponsor fails to re-
spond to the commission’s request for 
additional information, the commis-
sion may notify the project sponsor 
that the application process has been 
terminated. To reactivate the closed 
file, the project sponsor shall reapply 
and may be required to submit new or 
updated evaluations.
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§ 803.27 Emergencies. 
In the event of an emergency requir-

ing immediate action to protect the 
public health, safety and welfare or to 
avoid substantial and irreparable in-
jury to any person, property, or nat-
ural resources and the circumstances 
do not permit a review and determina-
tion in the regular course of the regu-
lations in this part, the executive di-
rector, with the concurrence of the 
chairperson of the commission and the 
member from the affected signatory 
state, may issue an emergency certifi-
cate authorizing a project sponsor to 
take such action as the executive di-
rector may deem necessary and proper 
in the circumstances, pending review 
and determination by the commission 
as otherwise required by this part.

§ 803.28 Application/monitoring fees. 
The commission may, by separate 

resolution, establish and modify fees 
for the submission and processing of 
applications and for the monitoring of 
project compliance with this part.

Subpart C—Terms and Conditions 
of Approval

§ 803.30 Duration of approvals. 
(a) Approvals issued under this part 

shall have a duration equal to the term 
of any accompanying signatory license 
or permit regulating the same subject 
matter. If there is no such accom-
panying license or permit or if no term 
is specified in such accompanying li-
cense or permit, the duration of a com-
mission approval issued under this part 
shall be 25 years. The commission, 
upon its own motion or that of a 
project sponsor, may modify this dura-
tion in consideration of such factors as 
the time needed to amortize a project 
investment, the time needed to secure 
project financing, the potential risks of 
interference with an existing project, 
and other equitable factors. Unless 
there is an accompanying signatory li-
cense or permit regulating the same 
subject matter and specifying a dura-
tion, the 25 year duration for projects 
previously approved by the commission 
under this part shall commence five 
years from the date on which such 
projects were initially approved. 

(b) For projects that have been ap-
proved by the commission but not im-
plemented, approval by the commis-
sion under this part shall expire three 
years from the date of commission ac-
tion. Likewise, if the use of a project is 
discontinued for such a period of time 
and under such circumstances that an 
abandonment of the project may rea-
sonably be inferred, the commission 
may rescind a prior approval for such 
abandoned project. In either case, an 
approval may be extended or renewed 
by the commission upon request. 

(c) The sponsors of projects pre-
viously approved by the commission 
should apply for renewal of their ap-
provals no later than six months prior 
to the expiration of their previous ap-
proval. Such applications for renewal 
shall be reviewed under the same pro-
cedures and standards as for newly pro-
posed projects.

§ 803.31 Transferability of approvals. 
Approvals by the commission are 

transferable to new owners of projects, 
provided that the transferors or the 
transferees notify the commission of 
the transfer either before or within 60 
days after the date of the transfer and 
that the new owners, within 30 days of 
being requested to do so by the com-
mission, submit in writing their inten-
tion to comply with all conditions of 
the project’s docket approval and as-
sume all other associated obligations. 
The commission may waive or extend 
any of these deadline periods for good 
cause.

§ 803.32 Reopening/modification. 
Once approved, the commission, upon 

its own motion, or upon application of 
the project sponsor or any interested 
party, may at any time reopen any 
project docket and make additional or-
ders that may be necessary to mitigate 
or avoid adverse impacts or to other-
wise protect the public health, safety, 
and welfare or natural resources. 
Whenever an application for reopening 
is filed by an interested party, the bur-
den shall be upon that interested party 
to show, by a preponderance of the evi-
dence, that a substantial adverse im-
pact or a threat to the public health, 
safety or welfare exists that warrants 
reopening of the docket. Before such 
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application may be submitted to the 
commission for action, the executive 
director shall first determine that an 
interested party has made out a prima 
faci case favoring the reopening of the 
docket. The executive director shall in-
form the commission of any negative 
finding in this regard so that the com-
mission is afforded the opportunity to 
over-rule his/her decision.

§ 803.33 Interest on fees. 

The commission may, by resolution, 
establish interest to be paid on all 
overdue or outstanding fees of any na-
ture that are payable to the commis-
sion.

Subpart D—Standards for Review 
and Approval/Special Standards

§ 803.40 Purpose of this subpart. 

The purpose of this subpart is to set 
forth standards that shall be used by 
the commission to evaluate proposed 
projects pursuant to §§ 803.4 and 803.5, 
and to establish special standards ap-
plicable to certain water withdrawals 
and consumptive uses irrespective of 
whether such withdrawals and con-
sumptive uses are subject to project re-
view pursuant to Section 3.10 of the 
compact. General standards applying 
to all projects and special standards 
applying to certain types of projects 
are set forth in this subpart. This sub-
part does not identify all the aspects of 
a proposed project that will be evalu-
ated, nor should it be construed as a 
self-imposed limitation upon the com-
mission’s authority and scope of re-
view. The special standards established 
pursuant to Section 3.4 (2) of the com-
pact shall be applicable to all water 
withdrawals and consumptive uses in 
accordance with the terms of those 
standards, irrespective of whether such 
withdrawals and uses are also subject 
to project review under Section 3.10 of 
the compact.

§ 803.41 General standards. 

(a) A project shall not be detrimental 
to the proper conservation, develop-
ment, management, or control of the 
water resources of the basin. 

(b) The commission may modify and 
approve as modified, or may dis-
approve, a project if it determines that 
the project is not in the best interest of 
the conservation, development, man-
agement, or control of the basin’s 
water resources, or is in conflict with 
the comprehensive plan.

§ 803.42 Standards for consumptive 
uses of water. 

(a) Requirement. (1) Compensation 
shall be required for consumptive uses 
of water during periods of low flow. 
Compensation is required during peri-
ods of low flow for the purposes set 
forth in § 803.2. 

(i) Surface water source. Compensation 
in an amount equal to the project’s 
total consumptive use shall be required 
when the streamflow at the point of 
taking equals or is anticipated to equal 
the low flow criterion which is the 7-
day 10-year low flow plus the project’s 
total consumptive use and dedicated 
augmentation. The commission re-
serves the right to apply a higher low 
flow criterion for a particular stream 
reach when it finds, as the result of 
evidence presented at a public hearing 
that it is needed to serve the purposes 
outlined in paragraph (b)(1) of this sec-
tion. 

(ii) Ground-water source. Compensa-
tion for the project’s consumptive use 
of ground water shall be required when 
the stream flow is less than the appli-
cable low flow criterion. For the pur-
poses of implementing this regulation, 
the commission will identify the appro-
priate stream gaging station for deter-
mining the applicable low flow. 

(2) Consumptive uses by a project not 
exceeding an average of 20,000 gpd for 
any consecutive thirty-day period from 
surface or groundwaters are exempt 
from the requirement unless such uses 
adversely affect the purposes outlined 
in paragraph (b)(1) of this section. 

(b) Method of Compensation. (1) Meth-
ods of compensation acceptable to the 
commission will depend upon the char-
acter of the project’s source of water 
supply and other factors noted in this 
paragraph (b)(1). 

(i) The required amount of compensa-
tion shall be provided by the applicant 
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or project sponsor at the point of tak-
ing (for a surface source) or another ap-
propriate site as approved by the com-
mission to satisfy the purposes out-
lined in this paragraph (b) (1). If com-
pensation for consumptive use from a 
surface source is to be provided up-
stream from the point of taking, such 
compensation shall reasonably assure 
no diminution of the flow immediately 
downstream from the point of taking 
which would otherwise exist naturally, 
plus any other dedicated augmenta-
tion. 

(ii) Compensation may be provided 
by one, or a combination of the fol-
lowing: 

(A) Construction or acquisition of 
storage facilities. 

(B) Purchase of available water sup-
ply storage in existing public or pri-
vate storage facilities, or in public or 
private facilities scheduled for comple-
tion prior to completion of the appli-
cant’s project. 

(C) Purchase of water to be released 
as required from a water purveyor. 

(D) Releases from an existing facility 
owned and operated by the applicant. 

(E) Use of water from a public water 
supplier utilizing raw water storage 
that maintains a conservation release 
or flow-by, as applicable, of Q7–10 or 
greater at the public water supplier’s 
point of taking. 

(F) Ground water. 
(G) Purchase and release of waters 

stored in other subbasins or water-
sheds. 

(H) Other alternatives. 
(2) Alternatives to compensation may 

be appropriate such as discontinuance 
of that part of the project’s operation 
that consumes water, imposition of 
conservation measures, utilization of 
an alternative source that is unaffected 
by the compensation requirement, or a 
monetary payment to the commission 
in an amount to be determined by the 
commission from time-to-time. 

(3) The commission shall, in its sole 
discretion, determine the acceptable 
manner of compensation or alter-
natives to compensation, as applicable, 
for consumptive uses by a project. 
Such a determination will be made 
after considering the project location, 
anticipated amount of consumptive use 
and its effect on the purposes set forth 

in § 803.2 of this part, and any other 
pertinent factors. 

(c) Quantity of consumptive use. For 
purposes of evaluating a proposed 
project, the commission shall require 
estimates of anticipated consumptive 
use from the project sponsor. The com-
mission, as part of the project review, 
shall evaluate the proposed method-
ology for monitoring consumptive 
losses and compensating flows includ-
ing flow metering devices, stream 
gages, and other facilities used to 
measure the consumptive use of the 
project or the rate of streamflow. If the 
commission determines that additional 
flow measuring devices are required, 
these shall be provided at the expense 
of the project sponsor and shall be sub-
ject to inspection by the commission at 
any time. When the project is oper-
ational, the commission shall be re-
sponsible for determining when com-
pensation is required and shall notify 
the project sponsor accordingly. The 
project sponsor shall provide the com-
mission with periodic reports in the 
time and manner as it requires showing 
actual consumptive uses associated 
with the project. The commission may 
use this data to modify, as appropriate, 
the magnitude and timing of the com-
pensating releases initially required 
when the project was approved. 

(d) Quality of compensation water. The 
physical, chemical and biological qual-
ity of water used for compensation 
shall at all times meet the quality re-
quirements for the purposes listed in 
§ 803.2, as applicable. 

(e) Effective date. Notwithstanding 
the overall effective date for other por-
tions of this part set forth in § 803.1(e), 
this section shall apply to all consump-
tive uses initiated on or after January 
23, 1971, the effective date of the com-
pact. 

(f) Public water suppliers, except to 
the extent that they are diverting the 
waters of the basin, shall be exempt 
from the requirements of this section; 
provided, however, that nothing in this 
section shall be construed to exempt 
individual consumptive users con-
nected to any such public water supply 
system from the requirements of this 
section.
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§ 803.43 Standards for ground-water 
withdrawals. 

(a) Requirement. (1) With respect to 
projects coming into existence on or 
after the effective date of this section, 
any project sponsor proposing to with-
draw from a ground-water source in ex-
cess of an average of 100,000 gpd for any 
consecutive thirty-day period, pro-
posing to increase a withdrawal to 
more than an average of 100,000 for any 
consecutive thirty-day period or pro-
posing to increase a withdrawal above 
that amount which was previously ap-
proved by the commission, shall apply 
for approval pursuant to subpart B of 
this part. These withdrawals may be 
denied or may be limited by the com-
mission to the amount (quantity and 
rate) of ground water that is needed to 
meet the reasonably foreseeable needs 
of the project sponsor and that can be 
withdrawn from an aquifer or aquifer 
system without causing adverse low-
ering of ground-water levels, rendering 
competing supplies unreliable, causing 
water quality degradation that may be 
injurious to any existing or potential 
ground or surface water use, causing 
permanent loss of aquifer storage ca-
pacity, or having a substantial adverse 
impact on low flow of perennial 
streams. 

(2) With respect to projects with-
drawing any quantity of water prior to 
the effective date of this section, any 
project sponsor proposing to increase 
the said withdrawal in excess of 100,000 
gpd above that which such project was 
withdrawing prior to the said effective 
date, shall apply for approval pursuant 
to subpart B of this part. 

(3) After obtaining approval for the 
withdrawal pursuant to this paragraph, 
the sponsor shall also comply with me-
tering, monitoring and reporting re-
quirements as set forth in this section. 

(b) Withdrawal application. Informa-
tion required by the commission is 
specified in the commission’s ground-
water withdrawal application and in-
cludes but is not limited to the results 
of a constant rate pumping test. Re-
view and approval by SRBC staff of the 
test procedures to be used by the appli-
cant are necessary before the test is 
started. 

(c) Metering. Projects approved under 
this section shall meter all approved 

ground-water withdrawals. The meters 
shall be accurate to within 5 percent of 
the actual flow. 

(d) Monitoring and reporting. (1) Moni-
toring and periodic reporting of water 
levels, well production, and ground-
water quality are required of all ap-
proved ground-water withdrawals. The 
required information is listed in Form 
SRBC #30 (Ground-water Withdrawal 
Reporting Form) and includes but is 
not limited to the following: 

(i) Ground-water levels shall be 
measured weekly in all approved pro-
duction wells and reported to the com-
mission annually. Additional water 
level measurements may be required in 
one or more observation wells as deter-
mined by the commission. 

(ii) Production from approved 
ground-water sources shall be recorded 
weekly and reported to the commission 
annually. 

(iii) Samples of ground water for 
water quality analysis shall be ob-
tained and the results reported to the 
commission every three years. The re-
quired chemical constituents to be in-
cluded in the analysis are listed in 
Form SRBC #30. 

(2) The information in paragraph 
(d)(1) of this section may be provided to 
the commission either on Form SRBC 
#30 or other similar document con-
taining all of the required information. 

(e) Planning. If projections indicate 
that a project’s ground-water supply 
will be constrained in the future by ei-
ther the quantity or quality of avail-
able ground water, the commission 
may, in its discretion, require the sub-
mission of a water resource develop-
ment plan prior to accepting any new 
withdrawal applications for the same 
or related projects. 

(f) Interference with existing with-
drawals. If review of the application or 
substantial data demonstrates that op-
eration of a proposed ground-water 
withdrawal will significantly affect or 
interfere with an existing ground-water 
or surface water withdrawal, the 
project may be denied or the project 
sponsor may be required to provide, at 
its expense, an alternate water supply 
or other mitigating measures. 

(g) Effective date. Notwithstanding 
the overall effective date for other por-
tions of this part set forth in § 803.1(e), 
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this section shall apply to all ground-
water withdrawals initiated on or after 
July 13, 1978.

§ 803.44 Standards for surface water 
withdrawals. 

(a) Requirement. (1) With respect to 
projects coming into existence on or 
after the effective date of this section, 
any project sponsor proposing to with-
draw either directly or a public water 
supplier proposing to withdraw indi-
rectly (through another user) from a 
surface source in excess of an average 
of 100,000 gpd for any consecutive thir-
ty-day period, proposing to increase a 
withdrawal to more than an average of 
100,000 gpd for any consecutive thirty-
day period or proposing to increase a 
withdrawal above that amount which 
was previously approved by the com-
mission, shall obtain commission ap-
proval of the withdrawal. These with-
drawals may be denied or may be lim-
ited by the commission to the amount 
(quantity and rate) of water that is 
needed to meet the reasonably foresee-
able needs of the project sponsor and 
that can be withdrawn without causing 
adverse lowering of streamflow levels, 
rendering competing supplies unreli-
able, causing water quality degrada-
tion that may be injurious to any ex-
isting or potential water use, adversely 
affecting fish, wildlife or other living 
resources or their habitat, or having a 
substantial adverse impact on the low 
flow of perennial streams. 

(2) With respect to projects with-
drawing any quantity of water prior to 
the effective date of this section, any 
project sponsor proposing to increase 
the said withdrawal in excess of 100,000 
gpd above that which such project was 
withdrawing prior to the said effective 
date, shall apply for approval pursuant 
to subpart B of this part. 

(3) Any sponsor of a project subject 
to this section shall complete a surface 
water withdrawal application. After 
obtaining approval under this section, 
the sponsor shall comply with meter-
ing, monitoring, and conservation re-
quirements as set forth in this section. 

(b) Withdrawal application. Informa-
tion required by the commission is 
specified in the commission’s applica-
tion for withdrawal from surface water 
sources. 

(c) Metering. Project sponsors shall 
meter or use other suitable methods of 
measuring surface withdrawals ap-
proved under this section. The meters 
shall be accurate to within 5 percent of 
the actual flow. 

(d) Monitoring and reporting. Moni-
toring and periodic reporting of surface 
water withdrawals approved under this 
section is required. The required infor-
mation includes but is not limited to 
the following: 

(1) Daily, weekly, or monthly records 
of withdrawals by source, as specified 
by the commission, and reported annu-
ally; 

(2) Description of conservation activ-
ity; and 

(3) Records of releases or flowby for 
instream protection reported annually. 

(e) Planning. If projections indicate 
that a project’s surface water supply 
will be constrained in the future by ei-
ther the quantity or quality of avail-
able surface water, the commission 
may, in its discretion, require the sub-
mission of a water resource develop-
ment plan prior to accepting any new 
withdrawal applications for the same 
or related projects. 

(f) Interference with existing with-
drawals. If review of the application or 
substantial data demonstrates that op-
eration of a proposed surface water 
withdrawal will significantly affect or 
interfere with an existing ground-water 
or surface water withdrawal, the 
project may be denied or the project 
sponsor may be required to provide, at 
its expense, an alternate water supply 
or other mitigating measures. 

(g) Effective date. This section shall 
be effective six months after the effec-
tive date set forth in § 803.1(e), except 
for projects previously reviewed and 
approved by the commission under the 
general authority of section 3.10 of the 
compact. Commission authority shall 
continue over such previously approved 
projects. 

(h) Hydroelectric projects. Hydro-
electric projects, except to the extent 
that such projects constitute a with-
drawal, shall be exempt from the re-
quirements of this section; provided, 
however, that nothing in this para-
graph shall be construed as exempting 
hydroelectric projects from review and 
approval under any other category of 
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project requiring review and approval 
as set forth in §§ 803.4 and 803.5.

PART 804—SPECIAL REGULATIONS 
AND STANDARDS

Subpart A—Water Withdrawal Registration

Sec.
804.1 Requirement. 
804.2 Time limits. 
804.3 Administrative agreements. 
804.4 Effective date. 
804.5 Definitions.

Subpart B—Water Conservation 
Requirements

804.20 Requirement. 
804.21 Effective date. 
804.22 Definitions.

AUTHORITY: Secs. 3.4(2) and (9), 3.8, 3.10 and 
15.2, Pub. L. 91–575, 84 Stat. 1509 et seq.

SOURCE: 60 FR 31401, June 15, 1995, unless 
otherwise noted.

Subpart A—Water Withdrawal 
Registration

§ 804.1 Requirement. 
In addition to any other require-

ments of commission regulations, and 
subject to the consent of the affected 
signatory state to this requirement, all 
persons withdrawing or diverting in ex-
cess of an average of 10,000 gpd for any 
consecutive thirty-day period, from 
surface or ground-water sources, as de-
fined in Part 803 of this chapter, shall 
register the amount of this withdrawal 
with the commission and provide such 
other information as requested on 
forms prescribed by the commission.

§ 804.2 Time limits. 
(a) Except for agricultural water use 

projects, all registration forms shall be 
submitted within one year after May 
11, 1995, or within six months of their 
initiation, whichever is later; provided, 
however, that nothing in this section 
shall limit the responsibility of an ap-
plicant to apply for and obtain an ap-
proval as may be required under part 
803 of this chapter. All registered with-
drawals shall re-register with the com-
mission within five years of their ini-
tial registration, and at five-year inter-
vals thereafter, unless sooner discon-
tinued. 

(b) Sponsors of existing agricultural 
water use projects (i.e. projects coming 
into existence prior to March 31, 1997) 
withdrawing or diverting in excess of 
an average of 10,000 gpd for any con-
secutive 30-day period from a surface or 
ground-water source shall register 
their use no later than March 31, 1997. 
Thereafter, the sponsors of new 
projects proposing to withdraw or di-
vert in excess of 10,000 gpd for any con-
secutive 30-day period from a surface or 
ground-water source shall be registered 
prior to project initiation.

§ 804.3 Administrative agreements. 
The commission may complete ap-

propriate administrative agreements 
or informal arrangements to carry out 
this registration requirement through 
the offices of signatory agencies. 
Forms developed by the commission 
shall apprise registrants of any such 
agreements or arrangements and pro-
vide appropriate instructions to com-
plete and submit the form. Permits 
issued by a signatory party agency 
shall be considered a registration with 
the commission if issued pursuant to 
an agreement of understanding with 
the commission specifically providing 
therefor.

§ 804.4 Effective date. 
This subpart shall be effective on 

May 11, 1995 and shall apply to all 
present and future withdrawals or di-
versions irrespective of when such 
withdrawals or diversions were initi-
ated.

§ 804.5 Definitions. 
Terms used in this subpart shall be 

defined as set forth in § 803.3 of this 
chapter.

Subpart B—Water Conservation 
Requirements

§ 804.20 Requirement. 
Any project sponsor whose project is 

subject to commission approval under 
this part or part 803 of this chapter pro-
posing to withdraw water either di-
rectly or indirectly (through another 
user) from surface or ground-water 
sources or both shall comply with the 
following requirements: 
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(a) Public water suppliers. As cir-
cumstances warrant, the public water 
supplier shall: 

(1) Reduce distribution system losses 
to a level not exceeding 20 percent of 
the gross withdrawal. 

(2) Install meters for all users. 
(3) Establish a program of water con-

servation that will: 
(i) Require installation of water con-

servation devices, as applicable, by all 
classes of users; 

(ii) Prepare and distribute literature 
to customers describing available 
water conservation techniques; 

(iii) Implement a water pricing struc-
ture which encourages conservation; 
and 

(iv) Encourage water reuse. 
(b) Industrial water users. Industrial 

users shall: 
(1) Designate a company representa-

tive to manage plant water use. 
(2) Install meters or other suitable 

devices or utilize acceptable flow meas-
uring methods for accurate determina-
tion of water use by various parts of 
the company operation. 

(3) Install flow control devices which 
match the needs of the equipment 
being used for production. 

(4) Evaluate and utilize applicable re-
circulation and reuse practices. 

(c) Agricultural and other irrigation. 
Water users for irrigation purposes 
shall utilize irrigation systems prop-
erly designed for the user’s respective 
soil characteristics, topography and 
vegetation.

§ 804.21 Effective date. 
Notwithstanding the effective date 

for other portions of this part, this sub-
part shall apply to all surface and 
ground-water withdrawals initiated on 
or after January 11, 1979.

§ 804.22 Definitions. 
Terms used in this subpart shall be 

defined as set forth in § 803.3 of this 
chapter.

PART 805—HEARINGS/
ENFORCEMENT ACTIONS

Subpart A—Conduct of Hearing

Sec.
805.1 Public hearings. 

805.2 Adjudicatory hearing. 
805.3 Consolidation of hearing. 
805.4 Joint hearings. 
805.5 Transcript. 
805.6 Continuance. 
805.7 Effective date. 
805.8 Definitions.

Subpart B—Enforcement Actions and 
Settlements

805.20 Scope of subpart. 
805.21 Notice to possible violators. 
805.22 The record for decision-making. 
805.23 Adjudicatory hearings/alleged viola-

tions. 
805.24 Assessment of a penalty/abatement or 

remedial action. 
805.25 Factors to be applied in fixing pen-

alty amount. 
805.26 Enforcement of penalties/abatement 

or remedial orders. 
805.27 Settlement by agreement. 
805.28 Effective date. 
805.29 Definitions.

AUTHORITY: Secs. 3.4(9), 3.5(5), 3.10, 15.2 and 
15.17, Pub. L. 91–575, 84 Stat. 1509 et seq.

SOURCE: 60 FR 31401, June 15, 1995, unless 
otherwise noted.

Subpart A—Conduct of Hearing
§ 805.1 Public hearings. 

(a) A public hearing shall be con-
ducted in the following instances: 

(1) Addition of projects or adoption of 
amendments to the comprehensive 
plan except as otherwise provided by 
Section 14.1 of the compact. 

(2) Rulemaking. 
(3) Approval of projects. 
(4) Hearing requested by a signatory 

party. 
(5) When in the opinion of the com-

mission, a hearing is necessary to give 
adequate consideration to issues relat-
ing to public safety, protection of the 
environment, or other important soci-
etal factors. 

(6) To decide factual disputes. 
(7) At all other times required by the 

compact or commission regulations in 
this chapter. 

(b) Notice of public hearing. At least 20 
days before any public hearing required 
by the compact, notices stating the 
date, time, place and purpose of the 
hearing including issues of interest to 
the commission shall be published at 
least once in a newspaper or news-
papers of general circulation in the 
area affected. Occasions when public 
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hearings are required by the compact 
include, but are not limited to, amend-
ments to the comprehensive plan, 
drought emergency declarations, and 
review and approval of diversions. In 
all other cases, at least 10 days prior to 
the hearing, notice shall be posted at 
the office of the commission, mailed by 
first class mail to the parties who, to 
the commission’s knowledge, will par-
ticipate in the hearing, and mailed by 
first class mail to persons, organiza-
tions, news media and governmental 
entities who have made requests to the 
commission for notices of hearings or 
of a particular hearing. In the case of 
hearings held in connection with rule-
making, notices need only be forwarded 
to the directors of the New York Reg-
ister, the Pennsylvania Bulletin, the 
Maryland Register, and the FEDERAL 
REGISTER, and it is sufficient that this 
notice appear only in the FEDERAL 
REGISTER at least 20 days prior to the 
hearing and in each individual state 
publication at least 10 days prior to 
any hearing scheduled in that state. 

(c) Participants to a public hearing. (1) 
Hearings shall be open to the public. 
Participants to a public hearing shall 
be the project sponsor and the commis-
sion staff. Participants may also be 
any person or governmental entity 
wishing to appear at the hearing and 
make an oral or written statement. 
Statements may favor or oppose the 
project/proposal or may simply express 
a position without specifically favoring 
or opposing the project/proposal. State-
ments shall be made a part of the 
record of the hearing, and written 
statements may be received up to and 
including the last day on which the 
hearing is held, or within a reasonable 
time thereafter as may be specified by 
the presiding officer, which time shall 
be not less than ten days nor more 
than 30 days, except that a longer time 
may be specified if requested by a par-
ticipant. 

(2) Participants (except the project 
sponsor and the commission staff) are 
encouraged to file with the commission 
at its headquarters written notice of 
their intention to appear at the hear-
ing. The notice should be filed at least 
three days prior to the opening of the 
hearing. 

(d) Representative capacity. Partici-
pants wishing to be heard at a public 
hearing may appear in person or be 
represented by an attorney or other 
representative. A governmental entity 
may be represented by one of its offi-
cers, employees or by a designee of the 
governmental entity. Any person in-
tending to appear before the commis-
sion in a representative capacity on be-
half of a participant shall give the 
commission written notice of the na-
ture and extent of his/her authoriza-
tion to represent the person or govern-
mental entity on whose behalf he/she 
intends to appear. 

(e) Description of project. When notice 
of a public hearing is issued, there 
shall be available for inspection at the 
commission offices such plans, sum-
maries, maps, statements, orders or 
other supporting documents which ex-
plain, detail, amplify, or otherwise de-
scribe the project the commission is 
considering. Instructions on where and 
how the documents may be obtained 
will be included in the notice. 

(f) Presiding officer. A public hearing 
shall be conducted by the commission, 
the executive director, or any member 
or designee of the commission. The 
presiding officer shall have full author-
ity to control the conduct of the hear-
ing and make a record of the same.

§ 805.2 Adjudicatory hearing. 

(a) Generally. The commission, upon 
application by any interested party or 
upon its own motion, may determine 
that, due to outstanding issues of fact, 
an adjudicatory hearing shall be con-
ducted. If, for any reason, the commis-
sion determines that there are not suf-
ficient issues of fact to schedule an ad-
judicatory hearing, it may still require 
briefs or oral argument on any issues 
of law. 

(b) Hearing procedure. (1) The pre-
siding officer shall have the power to 
rule upon offers of proof and the admis-
sibility of evidence, to regulate the 
course of the hearings, to hold con-
ferences for the settlement or sim-
plification of issues, to determine the 
proper parties to the hearing, to deter-
mine the scope of any discovery proce-
dures, and to delineate the issues to be 
adjudicated. 
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(2) The presiding officer shall cause 
each witness to be sworn or to make af-
firmation. 

(3) Any party to a hearing shall have 
the right to present evidence and to ex-
amine and cross-examine witnesses. 

(4) When necessary, in order to pre-
vent undue prolongation of the hear-
ing, the presiding officer may limit the 
number of times any witness may tes-
tify, the repetitious examination or 
cross-examination of witnesses, or the 
extent of corroborative or cumulative 
testimony. 

(5) The presiding officer shall exclude 
irrelevant, immaterial or unduly rep-
etitious evidence, but the parties shall 
not be bound by technical rules of evi-
dence, and all relevant evidence of rea-
sonably probative value may be re-
ceived. 

(6) Any party may appear and be 
heard in person or be represented by an 
attorney at law. 

(7) Briefs and oral argument may be 
required by the presiding officer and 
shall be permitted upon request made 
prior to the close of the hearing by any 
party. They shall be part of the record 
unless otherwise ordered by the pre-
siding officer. 

(c) Staff and other expert testimony. 
The executive director shall arrange 
for the presentation of testimony by 
the commission’s technical staff and 
other experts, as he/she may deem nec-
essary or desirable, to incorporate in 
the record or support the administra-
tive action, determination or decision 
which is the subject of the hearing. 

(d) Written testimony. If the direct tes-
timony of an expert witness is expected 
to be lengthy or of a complex, tech-
nical nature, the presiding officer may 
order that such direct testimony be 
submitted to the commission in sworn, 
written form. Copies of said testimony 
shall be served upon all parties appear-
ing at the hearing at least ten days 
prior to said hearing. Such written tes-
timony, however, shall not be admitted 
whenever the witness is not present 
and available for cross-examination at 
the hearing unless all parties have 
waived the right of cross-examination. 

(e) Assessment of costs. (1) Whenever 
an adjudicatory hearing is required, 
the costs thereof, as herein defined, 
shall be assessed by the presiding offi-

cer to the project sponsor or such other 
party as the hearing officer deems eq-
uitable. For the purposes of this sec-
tion, costs include all incremental 
costs incurred by the commission, in-
cluding, but not limited to, hearing ex-
aminer and expert consultants reason-
ably necessary in the matter, steno-
graphic record, rental of the hall and 
other related expenses. 

(2) Upon the scheduling of a matter 
for adjudicatory hearing, the commis-
sion secretary shall furnish to the ap-
plicant a reasonable estimate of the 
costs to be incurred under this section. 
The applicant may be required to fur-
nish security for such costs either by 
cash deposit or by a surety bond of a 
corporate surety authorized to do busi-
ness in a signatory state. 

(f) Findings and report. The presiding 
officer shall prepare a report of his/her 
findings and recommendations. The re-
port shall be served by personal service 
or certified mail (return receipt re-
quested) upon each party to the hear-
ing or its counsel unless all parties 
have waived service of the report. Any 
party may file objections to the report 
within 20 days after the service upon 
the party of a copy of the report. A 
brief shall be filed together with objec-
tions and briefs shall be promptly sub-
mitted to the commission. The com-
mission may require or permit oral ar-
gument upon such submission prior to 
its decision. 

(g) Action by the commission. The com-
mission will act upon the findings and 
recommendations of the presiding offi-
cer pursuant to law. The determination 
of the commission will be in writing 
and shall be filed together with any 
transcript of the hearing, report of the 
hearing officer, objections thereto, and 
all plans, maps, exhibits and other pa-
pers, records or documents relating to 
the hearing.

§ 805.3 Consolidation of hearing. 

The commission may order any two 
or more public hearings involving a 
common or related question of law or 
fact to be consolidated for hearing on 
any or all the matters at issue in such 
hearings.
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§ 805.4 Joint hearings. 
The commission may conduct public 

hearings in concert with any other 
agency of a signatory party.

§ 805.5 Transcript. 
A verbatim transcript of the adju-

dicatory hearings shall be kept by the 
commission. Other public hearings may 
be electronically recorded and a tran-
script made only if deemed necessary 
by the executive director or general 
counsel. A certified copy of the tran-
script and exhibits shall be available 
for review during business hours at the 
commission’s headquarters to anyone 
wishing to examine them. Persons 
wishing to obtain a copy of the tran-
script of any hearing shall make ar-
rangements to obtain it directly from 
the recording stenographer at their ex-
pense.

§ 805.6 Continuance. 
The sponsor and all other persons 

wishing to be heard should be prepared 
to proceed on the date of the hearing. 
Applications for continuances will not 
be granted, except when good cause is 
shown.

§ 805.7 Effective date. 
This subpart shall be effective on 

May 11, 1995.

§ 805.8 Definitions. 
Terms used in this subpart shall be 

defined as set forth in 803.3 of this 
chapter.

Subpart B—Enforcement Actions 
and Settlements

§ 805.20 Scope of subpart. 
This subpart shall be applicable 

where the commission has information 
indicating that a person or govern-
mental entity (hereafter referred to as 
alleged violator) has violated or at-
tempted to violate any provision of the 
compact or any of the commission’s 
rules, regulations or orders.

§ 805.21 Notice to possible violators. 
Upon direction of the commission, 

the executive director shall, and in all 
other instances, the executive director 
may require an alleged violator to 

show cause before the commission why 
a penalty should not be assessed in ac-
cordance with the provisions of this 
chapter and Section 15.17 of the com-
pact. The notice to the alleged violator 
shall: 

(a) Set forth the date on which the 
alleged violator shall respond; 

(b) Set forth any information to be 
submitted or produced by the alleged 
violator; and 

(c) Specify the violation that is al-
leged to have occurred.

§ 805.22 The record for decision-mak-
ing. 

(a) Written submission. In addition to 
the information required by the com-
mission, any alleged violator shall be 
entitled to submit in writing any other 
information that it desires to make 
available to the commission before it 
shall act. The executive director may 
require documents to be certified or 
otherwise authenticated and state-
ments to be verified. The commission 
may also receive written submissions 
from any other persons as to whether a 
violation has occurred and the adverse 
consequences resulting from a viola-
tion of the compact or the commis-
sion’s rules, regulations and orders. 

(b) Presentation to the commission. On 
the date set in the notice, the alleged 
violator shall have the opportunity to 
supplement its written presentation 
before the commission by any oral 
statement it wishes to present and 
shall be prepared to respond to any 
questions from the commission or its 
staff or to the statements submitted by 
persons affected by the alleged viola-
tion.

§ 805.23 Adjudicatory hearings/alleged 
violations. 

(a) An adjudicatory hearing (which 
may be in lieu of or in addition to pro-
ceedings pursuant to §§ 805.21 and 805.22) 
shall not be scheduled unless the exec-
utive director or the commission deter-
mines that a hearing is required to 
have an adequate record for the com-
mission, or the commission directs 
that such a hearing be held. 

(b) If an adjudicatory hearing is 
scheduled, the alleged violator shall be 
given at least 14 days written notice of 
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the hearing date unless waived by con-
sent. Notice of such a hearing shall be 
given to the general public and the 
press in the manner provided in 
§ 805.1(b). 

(c) Except to the extent inconsistent 
with the provisions of this subpart, ad-
judicatory hearings shall be conducted 
in accordance with the provisions of 
§§ 805.2 through 805.6.

§ 805.24 Assessment of a penalty/abate-
ment or remedial action. 

The executive director may rec-
ommend to the commission the 
amount of the penalty to be imposed or 
the abatement and remedial actions to 
be required. Such a recommendation 
shall be in writing and shall set forth 
the basis for the penalty amount pro-
posed. Based upon the record submitted 
to the commission, the commission 
shall decide whether a violation has oc-
curred that justifies the imposition of 
a penalty pursuant to Section 15.17 of 
the compact or the requirement of 
abatement or remedial action. If it is 
found that such a violation has oc-
curred, the commission shall deter-
mine the amount of the penalty to be 
paid and the nature of the abatement 
or remedial action to be undertaken.

§ 805.25 Factors to be applied in fixing 
penalty amount. 

(a) Consideration shall be given to 
the following factors in deciding the 
amount of any penalty or any settle-
ment: 

(1) Previous violation, if any, of the 
compact, commission regulations or 
orders; 

(2) The intent of the alleged violator; 

(3) The extent to which the violation 
caused adverse environmental con-
sequences; 

(4) The costs incurred by the commis-
sion or any signatory party relating to 
the failure to comply with the com-
pact, commission regulations or orders; 

(5) The extent to which the violator 
has cooperated with the commission in 
correcting the violation and remedi-
ating any adverse consequences or 
harm that has resulted therefrom; 

(6) The extent to which the failure to 
comply with the commission’s compact 
and regulations was economically ben-
eficial to the violator; and 

(7) The length of time over which the 
violation occurred and the amount of 
water used during that time period. 

(b) The commission retains the right 
to waive any penalty or reduce the 
amount of the penalty should it deter-
mine that, after consideration of the 
factors in paragraph (a) of this section, 
extenuating circumstances justify such 
action.

§ 805.26 Enforcement of penalties/
abatement or remedial orders. 

Any penalty imposed or abatement 
or remedial action ordered by the com-
mission shall be paid or completed 
within such time period as shall be 
fixed by the commission. The executive 
director and commission counsel are 
authorized to take such action as may 
be necessary to assure enforcement of 
this subpart. If a proceeding before a 
court becomes necessary, the action of 
the commission in determining a pen-
alty amount shall constitute the pen-
alty amount recommended by the com-
mission to be fixed by the court pursu-
ant to Section 15.17 of the compact.
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§ 805.27 Settlement by agreement. 

An alleged violator may request set-
tlement of an enforcement proceeding 
by agreement. If the executive director 
determines that settlement by agree-
ment is in the best interest of the com-
mission, he/she may submit to the 
commission a proposed settlement 
agreement. No settlement will be con-
sidered by the commission unless the 
alleged violator has indicated in writ-
ing to the commission acceptance of 
the terms of the agreement and the in-
tention to comply with all require-
ments of the settlement agreement in-

cluding payment of any settlement 
amount or completion of any abate-
ment or remedial action within the 
time period provided. If the commis-
sion determines not to approve a set-
tlement agreement, the commission 
may proceed with an enforcement ac-
tion in accordance with this subpart.

§ 805.28 Effective date. 
This subpart shall be effective on 

May 11, 1995. 
§ 805.29 Definitions. 

Terms used in this subpart shall be 
defined as set forth in § 803.3 of this 
chapter.
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